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Scheme  Kent Messenger Pension and Life Assurance Scheme (the 

Scheme) 

Respondent First Actuarial LLP (FA) 
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Mr N’s position  

 

 

 

 Mr N would have received the Scheme booklet over 40 years ago and the leaver 

statement over 20 years ago. So, it is unlikely that he would have remembered that 

these documents contained the transfer out option.  

 Mr N chose to retire on 15 March 2016, as this was the day before the Chancellor 

announced the 2016 Budget. He was worried there might have been “an immediate 

tax grab on pensions”.  

 Mr N did not receive the SFS. However, Mr N had since read this and did not believe 

this mentioned the transfer option.  

 The redacted minutes of the Trustee meeting did not have a date on when the 

transfer reduction was going to come into effect.  

FA’s Position  

 

 

Adjudicator’s Opinion 
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 Mr N did not accept the Adjudicator’s Opinion and the complaint was passed to me to 

consider. 
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 Mr N provided his further comments which do not change the outcome. Mr N said:- 

• When FA took over the administration of the Scheme in 2015, it had to retain as 

much money in the Scheme as possible. FA would not have been enthusiastic 

about him transferring over £1 million out of the Scheme and would not have 

been in a hurry to tell him that he could.  

• There is a lack of transparency with the information administrators are required 

to give members. Members asking for their options from the scheme are 

requesting, facts not advice; and not being told of the option to transfer out 

means they decide what to do based on incomplete information.   

• The Pensions Advisory Service (TPAS) says that he should have received a 

statement of his options within two months of his chosen retirement date.  

• How is an average scheme member supposed to know about the right to 

transfer his benefits? He maintains his position that FA did not act in his best 

interests. Further, there were numerous delays from November 2015 and 

February 2016.  

• He could not see where on the SFS it states, “if you need anything further, 

please contact the Scheme Administrator”.  

• At no time was he consulting with a financial advisor. He said this as he thought 

it would prompt a better response from FA.  

• The 1 April 2017 annual pension increase was not applied to his pension 

benefits. The Scheme documentation states that his pension should increase  

by 5% annually on that date. As the Scheme had not entered the PPF 

assessment period on that date, FA’s actions in withholding the increase was an 

attempt to retain more funds in the Scheme.   

 

 I agree with the Adjudicator’s Opinion and I will therefore only respond to the key 

points made by Mr N for completeness. 

Ombudsman’s decision 
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 I do not uphold Mr N’s complaint. 

 
Anthony Arter 

Pensions Ombudsman 
31 March 2020 
 

 


